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Minutes of the meeting of Studland Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Studland, on Monday 15th June 2015 at 7.30pm.                           
Present:-
Chairman: P N Bowyer
Councillors: Mrs J Dyball, M Ferguson, Mrs K Forrest, R Harwood, A Parsons, R Rose and S Smith.
County Councillor: M Lovell

District Councillor: N Dragon
Also present: L Johnson (Clerk)

Public: 1
1. Apologies
Apologies for absence were received from Councillor M South and E Wright (National Trust).
2. Declarations of Interest – Listed Agenda Items
None declared.
3. Democratic Half Hour
The following issues and comments were received by members of the public present at the meeting;

3.1 A resident raised concerns that the bins left outside second/holiday homes were frequently blown over or knocked over by foxes.  This created considerable amounts of rubbish in the street and was most noticeable in Agglestone Road and Heathgreen Road.  It was suggested that the bins could be secured to a post or something similar to prevent this from happening in the future.  
3.2 A resident informed members that the number of deer would appear to have exceeded an acceptable level and asked if there was a plan to undertake a cull.

The Chairman responded to the resident and members agreed that an article would be included in the Parish News which would encourage residents to secure their bins in the future.

The resident was informed that the National Trust was responsible for the management of deer in Purbeck.  The National Trust report on the number of deer was in fact overdue and it was noted that the Poole Basin Deer Management Group has also been abolished.  It was agreed that the council would request an update from the National Trust and this would be circulated by way of the Parish News.
4. Minutes of the Meeting held on 18 May 2015

Resolved that the minutes of the above meeting be confirmed and signed by the Chairman as a correct record subject to the removal of the word “annual” in the title heading.
5. Matters Arising
Minute 7 – The National Trust had inspected the ash tree on Heathgreen Road and confirmed that no ash die back disease was present.  The district council’s Tree Officer had scheduled an inspection of the ash tree opposite the old police house but informed the Clerk that the ash trees were late to come to leaf fully and it was extremely unlikely that the tree would be infected.
Minute 12.1 – TEL/2015/0012 - The Clerk reported that no further information was available on the portal regarding this application.  The government had changed the regulations a couple of years ago which allowed for new or replacement telegraph poles, cabinets or lines for fixed-line broadband to be installed without the need for planning permission or prior approval.  The information had been received to inform the district council of the intention to install the new equipment.
Minute 12.2 – The Clerk circulated the response from the district council’s Tree Officer to comments made regarding the following Tree Works Applications, TWA/2015/0068 and TWA/2015/0063. Although there was no intention to place Tree Preservation Orders on the trees specified, members felt that this may be necessary to ensure the appropriate management of the trees.

Minute 20.1 – The Clerk informed members that the conveniences at Watery Lane had reopened on 22 May 2015.

Minute 20.7 – The Chairman had scheduled a meeting to discuss the “Welcome to the Isle of Purbeck” signs that were due to be sited.
Resolved that the council identify trees in the village that they felt were at risk of inappropriate management and this be added to the agenda for the July meeting.
6. Representation on the Playing Field Working Group
Members discussed at length the need to establish a group to progress works at the playing area as a result of the annual inspection.  Members voted 5/3 in favour of the creation of a working group rather than a committee to deal with matters associated with this.
Resolved (unanimously) that Councillors J Dyball, R Harwood, R Rose and S Smith be elected as representatives to the Playing Field Working Group.
7. National Trust Report

In her absence Miss Wright provided an email update on the following matters;

Conservation – Invasive plant spraying in and around the village had now finished and ragwort pulling would commence in July.  The cows would remain on the Little Sea side of the Ferry Road until the start of the summer holidays and more cattle would be moved onto the harbour side in a temporary enclosure the week beginning 15 June 2015.
Events – A large sea swim annual event was due to take place on 5 July at Knoll beach.  A national event hosted by the National Trust would take place on 4 July on the naturist beach.  This would include a big beach picnic to mark the successful Neptune campaign in its 50th year.
New Steps – A Royal Engineer volunteer group had recently completed a task to repair the steps to Agglestone Rock.  This had taken two days and the group had done a great job.  This work should have been completed by Dorset County Council Rights of Way Team, however there had been no capacity for this.
Councillor Forrest made an observation regarding the notification of scheduled events and asked that the National Trust provide times for future events.  A recent cycling event had commenced at 9am, however the participants had congregated early at 7.30am on a Sunday morning and the noise levels were quite high.
The Chairman raised his concern that the Rights of Way Team had no capacity to undertake essential works.  County Councillor Lovell informed members that this was due to cut backs across the county council.
8. District and County Councillor’s Reports 

      District Councillor Dragon updated members on the following matters; 

8.1. As a re-elected member he would continue to support the parish council.

New IT equipment had been issued and this would ensure that improved communications.


The District Council had resolved to support the siting of the “Welcome to the Isle of Purbeck” signage and would make a contribution of £250.00 towards the project.  It would be important to site the signs in the most appropriate places and not the most convenient ones.

A list of enforcement cases was now circulated to members.


A recent planning training event for members of the district council had proved useful and one of the case studies used at the session was that of the application at Ballard Glebe.


The focus of the Studland Beach Users Action Group should be for Studland.  It was possible that a new Chairperson would be appointed for this group as a newly elected councillor had taken over the role of the district council’s environmental spokesperson. 

County Councillor Lovell updated members on the following matters;


8.2. The Boundary Commission for England had returned its draft proposals for the review of the county divisions across Dorset.  There were many changes to consider and it was thought that the proposals would change again before any decision was taken.

Councillor Lovell had been appointed as a representative on the Southern Inshore Fisheries Conservation Authority.  The licensing for shellfish dredging had now changed.  Instead of 25 licences being issued, 45 permits would be given which would cover only certain months over the year.

A fund of £5000 was available for small projects. Members were encouraged to submit proposals for small projects or enhancements in the village for which some of the funding could be used.  
9. Planning
i. Planning Applications:
6/2015/0301 – Swanage Road (Sunnyholme), Studland, BH19 3AE – Erect side extension – Mr and Mrs C Carvalho
Observation: No Objection
      ii. Tree Works Applications:


TWA/2015/0073 – Ferry Road, (Handfast House), Studland, BH19 3AQ – (T1 to T3) Group of yews – fell/coppice to regrow as hedge (if coppicing is deemed appropriate, reducing the trees by 50% to regenerate as a hedge would be an alternative option) – The County of Dorset (Ferry Road, Studland) TPO 1969 (Ref. TPO 135) – Mrs Primavesi
Observation:  No Objection
      iii.
Other Planning Related Matters:

None raised
10. Parish Plan

Members were asked to put forward ideas for village enhancements.  Previously there had been a suggestion for a wild flower meadow, the maintenance of litter, a general tidy up of village spaces and a war memorial.  

Councillor Dyball suggested that a war memorial be sited in an accessible location for residents and visitors.  Whilst the idea of a memorial behind the church and also at Fort Henry had been discussed briefly it was thought that both these locations were not particularly accessible especially in the November when it would be most visited.
Councillor Harwood reminded members that times had changed and the act of remembering was different for everyone.  Also consideration needed to be given to the significant drop in attendance at the church.

The Chairman felt that this should be addressed as a separate matter and residents would need to be consulted if the proposal to erect a memorial were to go ahead.

Resolved the creation of a war memorial be added as an agenda item for the July meeting.
11. Code of Conduct for Councillors and Co-opted Members

The Clerk circulated the revised Code of Conduct and invited comments and feedback from members.  It was noted that the revised Code was much more straightforward than the former version and enabled members of the public to understand the nature of interests and disclosure.
Resolved that the revised Code of Conduct for Councillors and Co-opted Members be adopted.
12. Community Asset Register

Members considered community assets that could be registered with the District Council under the Right to Bid scheme.  The Chairman had spoken to the Clerk at Langton Matravers Parish Council and had been informed that the parish council had registered assets in a bid to maintain the existence of amenities within the village.  Members agreed in principle that an asset register may be of benefit to the council and further research should be made before a decision to proceed was made.  
Resolved that the creation of a community asset register be deferred until the next meeting.
13. Crime 

None reported.
14. Highway Matters
Concern was raised that the white lines on the highway outside the shop had faded and replacement lines should be painted as soon as possible.
A member raised the question as to whether or not the cattle on the Ferry Road were fenced in as some of the signage indicated that this may not be the case.  It was confirmed that the cattle were fenced in and unable to access this road.

Resolved that the Clerk contact Dorset County Council regarding the deterioration of the white lines outside the village shop.
15. Correspondence
The Clerk reported the following matters of correspondence to members;

15.1. A letter of thanks for the annual donation had been received from the Purbeck Citizen’s Advice Bureau.
16. Reports from Representatives


16.1 Studland Beach Users Action Group – Councillor Harwood


The action group had been poorly attended and the meeting was very brief.


16.2 Planning – Setting the Scene – The National and Local Policy Context

Councillors Bowyer, Dyball and Forrest attended this training session on 10th June 2015.  The session was basic but informative and members felt that there was an opportunity for the training to be more interactive and also for more case studies to be used during the session.


16.3 Studland Village Hall Management Committee


In her absence Councillor South provided the following written update;


A new boiler had been purchased and installed at a cost of £4,400 plus VAT.  A new maintenance contract had been setup which included the boiler in the Social Club.  After an inspection of the new boiler it had become apparent that the supports for the oil tanks would need to be strengthened and the committee would take this forward.


Chairs and tables had been loaned to the Church Hall for the Flower Festival and it had been agreed that loans for other village activities and events would be considered on an ad hoc basis.


Bonnie Whitham would cease to deal with bookings at the end of the calendar year.  An online booking system was planned for the near future and viewings and key collections would now be dealt with by Andy Lees.
17.  Financial Reports
17.1 Account Balances as at 31/05/2015, Bank Account £28,354.70 Savings Account £1,763.74

17.2 Resolution to make the following payments;

	Clerk’s Pay – June 2015
HMRC – June 2015

Clearview Cleaning – May 2015

R Best - Grass Cutting

Planning Training Programme 2015/16 – PDC

SLCC Enterprises Ltd

N Donald – Book Keeping

Purbeck Hedging and Fencing

JT Tree and Hedge Work

N W Adams – Play Area Inspection
Total
	£

286.48
71.60
555.77
217.50
50.00
85.50

125.00

738.00

400.00

117.30
2647.15



17.3 The final accounts for 2014/15 were submitted for approval.

Resolved that the final accounts as submitted be approved
17.4 The Annual Governance Statement for 2014/15 was submitted for approval.
Resolved that the Annual Governance Statement as submitted be approved.
18. Any Other Business that the Chairman Considers Urgent
18.1 Councillor Harwood had received positive comments regarding the newly refurbished conveniences at Watery Lane.
18.2. Councillor Smith enquired about the self-build housing project which may benefit young people within the village.  Members agreed that this should be researched and a housing needs survey conducted within Studland to determine the need for such housing.  It was noted that there had been several success stories for self-build properties and a good source of information was the Community Lands Trust website.
18.3 Members discussed the current position regarding the poly-tunnel at the Pig on the Beach Hotel.  It was noted that members would have the opportunity to make comments when the planning application was received and residents should make representations directly to the District Council if they so wished.
18.4 The Chairman declared an interest in this item as a resident of Heathgreen Road.  It was noted that there had been a steady build-up of parked cars on the road which impeded the ability of residents to park.  The cars were often the same cars each day and it was thought that this may be due to people who were working in the nearby area.  The Pig on the Beach Hotel employed many members of staff and although an overflow car park was available it was thought that it may be more adequately utilised.








Resolved that
1. The Clerk contact the district council’s Housing Needs Officer to enquire about a local housing needs survey.

2. The Chairman draft a letter to the Pig on the Beach regarding the on-going parking issues at Heathgreen Road.
The meeting ended at 9:53 pm.
Chairman:………………………...............   Date:……………………………………
L Johnson, Clerk
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